# Police Use of Force and the Practical Limits of Popular Reform Proposals: A Response to Rizer and Mooney

By Rafael A. Mangual

## Criminal Law & Procedure Practice Group

#### About the Author:

Rafael A. Mangual is a fellow and deputy director of legal policy at the Manhattan Institute for Policy Research, a public policy think tank based in New York. He is also a contributing editor to *City Journal*, a quarterly magazine focused on urban policy.

#### Note from the Editor:

The Federalist Society takes no positions on particular legal and public policy matters. Any expressions of opinion are those of the author. Whenever we publish an article that advocates for a particular position, as here, we offer other perspectives on the issue, including ones opposed to the position taken in the article. This article is a response to an article by Arthur Rizer and Emily Mooney, which you can find at page 114. We also invite responses from our readers. To join the debate, please email us at info@fedsoc.org.

Since 2015, police in the United States have shot and killed an average of 988 people a year. This is based on reporting by the Washington Post, which began maintaining a national database of such incidents after the controversial 2014 shooting of Michael Brown in Ferguson, Missouri.¹ Without more analysis, the fact that 5,000 Americans lost their lives to armed agents of the state in half a decade is undoubtedly concerning. But context is important, and viewing the number of fatal police encounters in its proper context undercuts the claim—central to the argument advanced by Rizer and Mooney in their thoughtful article—that America has a "police violence problem." This is not to say that police never use excessive force, nor is it to assert that there is no room for improvement in police training practices that might, at least at the margins, reduce the number of fatal police shootings and other uses of force.

However, to the extent the police violence problem is overstated, so too will be the potential impact of any policy levers pulled to address that problem. This is important because the advisability of a particular policy change will depend in part on how much the change will help if adopted.

Rizer and Mooney propose five policy recommendations to reduce police violence:

- Emphasize and Support De-escalation in Use-of-Force Policy and Training
- Require Greater Transparency Around Department Useof-Force Policies
- Study and Promote Successful Field Training Officer Programs
- Limit Police Acquisition and Use of Military Resources from the 1033 Program
- Ensure Greater Accountability for Misuse of Force

These recommendations are measured and well-intentioned. But Rizer and Mooney overestimate their potential impact. That overestimation—which varies in degree as to each of the recommendations made—becomes more apparent upon a closer examination of what the available data and literature tell us we can expect from acting on them.

This response will begin by placing police use-of-force data in their proper context. Doing so casts doubt on Rizer and Mooney's assertion that there exists a significant "police violence problem" in America. It will then assess Rizer and Mooney's policy

Fatal Force, Wash. Post. (updated May 8, 2020), <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/investigations/police-shootings-database/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/investigations/police-shootings-database/</a>.

<sup>2</sup> Arthur Rizer & Emily Mooney, The Evolution of Modern Use-of-Force Policies and the Need for Professionalism in Policing, 21 FEDERALIST SOC'Y REV. 114 (2020), <a href="https://fedsoc.org/commentary/publications/the-evolution-of-modern-use-of-force-policies-and-the-need-for-professionalism-in-policing.">https://fedsoc.org/commentary/publications/the-evolution-of-modern-use-of-force-policies-and-the-need-for-professionalism-in-policing.</a>

recommendations, offering specific critiques and highlighting competing analyses of the underlying issues.

#### I. Use-of-Force Statistics in Their Proper Context

#### A. The Statistics

Rizer and Mooney write that "Existing guardrails against excessive police use-of-force are far too weak," which, they argue, is evidenced by America's "police violence problem." There is no question that, every year, there are many documented instances of excessive police violence which are *individually* problematic. However, to establish that there exists a "police violence problem," one would need to demonstrate that such individual incidents are *representative* of a larger pattern. The data on police shootings and other uses of force weighs heavily against such a conclusion.

According to the Washington Post's database, there were 992 fatal police shootings across the country in 2018.4 The vast majority of these shootings—91.6%—involved visibly armed suspects and were therefore quite likely justified.<sup>5</sup> But fatal police shootings are only a subset of the total instances in which police applied deadly force with their firearms, given that many suspects survive their wounds or are not hit at all. To get a more complete picture of how many times police used deadly force in 2018, I analyzed a dataset of police shootings by officers working in the nation's 50 largest departments maintained by VICE News. VICE's dataset documents 3,936 police shootings in those departments since 2010, 32.6% of which were fatal.<sup>7</sup> Based on that breakdown, let us assume that the fatal shootings documented by the Post in 2018 represented 32.6% of total shootings that year. Having so assumed, we can estimate that, in addition to the 992 fatal police shootings documented by the *Post* in 2018, there were another 2,051 *non-fatal* police shootings, for a total of 3,043 firearm discharges (including those in which no one was hit). That represents an average of more than eight shootings every day. That sounds like a lot, but it needs to be contextualized in light of the overall volume of police activity.

#### B. The Context

The Federal Bureau of Investigation's Uniform Crime Reports document that in 2018 (the most recent available year), there were an estimated 686,665 full-time police officers working in the United States.<sup>8</sup> That year, those officers made 10,310,960

- 3 *Id.* at 114.
- 4 See Fatal Force, supra note 1 (specifically, 2018 data).
- 5 See id.
- 6 Get the Data: Explore Data on All Police Shootings From the Nation's 50 Largest Local Police Departments, VICE News (Dec. 10, 2017), <a href="https://news.vice.com/en\_us/article/a3jipa/nonfatal-police-shootings-data">https://news.vice.com/en\_us/article/a3jipa/nonfatal-police-shootings-data</a>.
- 7 See Appendix A for a table of fatal and non-fatal shootings reported by the departments in the VICE News database.
- 8 Crime in the United States, 2018: Table 74 (Full-time Law Enforcement Employees), Federal Bureau of Investigation, <a href="https://ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the-u.s/2018/crime-in-the-u.s-2018/tables/table-74">https://ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the-u.s/2018/crime-in-the-u.s-2018/tables/table-74</a>. Note: This number likely undercounts the total number of law enforcement officers operating within the U.S., given that in many parts of the country—particularly in rural, exurban, and suburban areas—many public safety operations use part-time and reserve officers.

arrests. Those arrests represent a small fraction of the total number of contacts police have with the public. The Bureau of Justice Statistics (BJS) reports that, in 2015, 53.5 million people in the United States had contact with the police; It stands to reason that some of those people had more than one such contact.

This data should frame our analysis. If we attribute each of the 3,043 estimated firearm discharges by police in 2018 to a unique officer, we can infer that, *at most*, 0.4% of police officers purposely discharged a firearm in 2018. If we assume that every shooting happened during the course of a separate arrest, we can infer that, *at most*, police applied deadly force with a firearm in 0.003% of arrests.

The case for the existence a national police violence problem doesn't get much stronger when considering the data on nondeadly force. According to a BJS study covering the 10-year period between 2002-2011, 0.8% of people who had contact with the police reported being subjected to physical force.<sup>11</sup> In 2018, a research team of doctors and a criminologist published a thorough study of police use of force in *The Journal of Trauma* and Acute Care Surgery, entitled "Injuries associated with police use-of-force."12 The study analyzed over a million calls for service to three midsized police departments in Arizona, Louisiana, and North Carolina over a two-year period. Those calls resulted in more than 114,000 arrests.<sup>13</sup> Physical force was used in 1 of every 128 of them, meaning that more than 99% of arrests were effected without any use of force.<sup>14</sup> The study went on to find that, based on expert medical examinations of suspects' medical records, 98% of suspects on whom police used physical force "sustained no or mild injury," and 1.8% of suspects sustained moderate or severe injuries (only one suspect was fatally wounded by police gun fire during the study period).<sup>15</sup>

Another important contextual consideration is that not all police uses of force are unjustified. Incidents of *excessive* force—force that goes beyond what a situation warrants—are a small subset of a small whole. While an exact assessment of what percentage of police uses of force are unjustifiable is hard to come by, there are some instructive scholarly estimates that have been published. One example: A BJS study of 2002 data on citizen complaints filed against officers in departments with more than 100 full-time sworn officers found that just 8% of

- 12 William P. Bozeman et al., *Injuries associated with police use of force*, 84 J. Trauma & Acute Care Surgery 466 (Mar. 2018), <a href="https://journals.lww.com/jtrauma/Abstract/2018/03000/Injuries associated with police use of force.9.aspx">https://journals.lww.com/jtrauma/Abstract/2018/03000/Injuries associated with police use of force.9.aspx</a>.
- 13 Id.
- 14 Id.
- 15 Id.

<sup>9</sup> Crime in the United States, 2018: Table 29 (Estimated Number of Arrests), FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION, <a href="https://ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the-u.s/2018/crime-in-the-u.s-2018/tables/table-29">https://ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the-u.s-2018/tables/table-29</a>.

<sup>10</sup> Contacts Between Police and the Public, 2015, BJS Summary (Oct. 2018), https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/cpp15\_sum.pdf.

<sup>11</sup> Shelley Hyland, Lynn Langton, & Elizabeth Davis, Police Use of Nonfatal Force, 2002-11, Bureau of Justice Statistics (Nov. 2015), <a href="https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/punf0211.pdf">https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/punf0211.pdf</a>.

force complaints for which there was a final disposition were sustained. Some may dismiss this as an illustration of a general unwillingness among police administrators to hold their own officers accountable. However, an even smaller percentage (6%) of complaints were sustained in jurisdictions with a Civilian Complaint Review Board (CCRB), which takes the disposition of those complaints out of the hands of the police themselves. The BJS study arrived at an estimated rate of excessive force of 1 incident per 200 full-time sworn officers. <sup>16</sup> This is in line with the most recent available data out of New York City—home to the nation's largest police department, which employs approximately 36,000 officers.<sup>17</sup> In 2018, New York's CCRB received 4,745 total complaints, and just 226 complaints were substantiated against 326 officers. 2,919 of the complaints contained allegations of excessive physical force, and only 73 of those allegations were substantiated. 18 That year, the New York City Police Department (NYPD) made 245,392 arrests—89,685 felony and 155,707 misdemeanor arrests<sup>19</sup>—to say nothing of other enforcementrelated encounters such as pedestrian and traffic stops.

Because they are human, even the most competent and well-intentioned police officers will fall short of perfection—a standard to which they are often unfairly held. But there is a great deal of space between imperfection and deficiency. Police use force tens of thousands of times every year, and among those are cases of both carelessness and malevolence. But in the context of almost 700,000 officers making more than 10 million arrests and engaging in millions more stops and other interactions, can we infer an *institutional* police violence problem? Given the data outlined above, it would be difficult to answer this question in the affirmative.

## II. MILITARIZATION AND POLICE VIOLENCE: A VERY TENUOUS RELATIONSHIP

#### A. There Is No Evidence That Militarization Causes Excessive Force

If the case that America has a police violence problem is weak, the connection between that problem and police militarization is weaker still. Rizer and Mooney argue, in part, that police attitudes have become militaristic. To their credit, they acknowledge that "[t]he hypothesized causal link between police militarization and excessive force is . . . far from conclusively established." <sup>20</sup> But this acknowledgement is understated: absent from Rizer and Mooney's article are hard data outlining how

and to what degree such attitudes have changed, let alone any evidence linking such changes to actual outcomes in police-citizen encounters.

To be clear, a diligent research effort would uncover *some* suggestive evidence. For example, one study, published in the Oxford *Journal of Public Health* last year, found that military veterans were significantly more likely to be involved in officer-involved shootings (OISs).<sup>21</sup> However, that study did not shed light on the mechanisms that explain that relationship. One potential explanation could be that police officers with military experience are placed in units more likely to be involved in dangerous encounters.

On the other hand, there are other data points which cast doubt on the validity of the hypothesis that police militarization begets unjustified uses of force. For example, in making the case that police have become more militarized, Rizer and Mooney point to the creation of Special Weapons and Tactics (SWAT) units and "their increasing integration into everyday policing."22 However, at least within the NYPD, Emergency Service Unit (ESU) officers (the department's SWAT team members) seem to be extremely well-disciplined. The NYPD's ESU commands did not record a single on-duty shooting in 2019.<sup>23</sup> In 2018, ESU officers were involved in just one shooting.<sup>24</sup> In 2017, the number was just two.<sup>25</sup> In Chicago, SWAT teams filed just 26 (approximately 0.003%) of the department's 10,068 Tactical Response Reports—paperwork filed whenever officers are involved in reportable uses of force such as a takedowns, punches, and firearm discharges—filed in 2017 and 2018.26 Windy City SWAT officers were involved in just four firearms discharges during that two-year period-4.5% of the department's 88 reported discharges.<sup>27</sup>

Rizer and Mooney argue further that "law enforcement has been increasingly militarized and its tactics more confrontational since at least the early 1970s." The empirical support for this proposition is quite tenuous. Looking again at the NYPD, we see that even as the department has grown in size, <sup>29</sup> OIS numbers

- 24 Id.
- 25 Id.

- 27 Id. at 82.
- 28 Rizer & Mooney, supra note 2, at 115.
- 29 Compare Leonard Buder, Number of Police in New York Force is Lowest in Years, N.Y. Times (Dec. 6, 1981), <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/1981/12/06/nyregion/number-of-police-in-new-york-force-is-lowest-in-years.html">https://www.nytimes.com/1981/12/06/nyregion/number-of-police-in-new-york-force-is-lowest-in-years.html</a> (putting size of NYPD in 1981 "at 22,170 officers,

<sup>16</sup> Matthew J. Hickman, Citizen Complaints about Police Use of Force, BUREAU of JUSTICE STATISTICS (Jun. 2006), <a href="https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/ccpuf.pdf">https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/ccpuf.pdf</a>.

<sup>17</sup> About NYPD, New York City Police Department, <a href="https://www1.nyc.gov/site/nypd/about/about-nypd/about-nypd-landing.page">https://www1.nyc.gov/site/nypd/about/about-nypd/about-nypd-landing.page</a>.

<sup>18</sup> See generally Civilian Complaint Review Board, Annual Report: 2018, https://www1.nyc.gov/assets/ccrb/downloads/pdf/policy\_pdf/annual\_biannual/2018CCRB\_AnnualReport.pdf (For the total number of force allegations substantiated, see Figure 52).

<sup>19</sup> See NYC Mayor's Office of Criminal Justice, Data Stories, <a href="https://criminaljustice.cityofnewyork.us/data\_stories/">https://criminaljustice.cityofnewyork.us/data\_stories/</a> (see individual charts on Felony Arrests & Misdemeanor Arrests).

<sup>20</sup> Rizer & Mooney, supra note 2, at 116.

<sup>21</sup> Jennifer M. Reingle Gonzalez et al., *Does military veteran status and deployment history impact officer involved shootings? A case–control study*, 41 J. Pub. Health 245 (Sep. 2019), <a href="https://academic.oup.com/jpubhealth/article-abstract/41/3/e245/5114353">https://academic.oup.com/jpubhealth/article-abstract/41/3/e245/5114353</a>.

<sup>22</sup> Rizer & Mooney, supra note 2, at 115.

<sup>23</sup> See Annual Use of Force/Firearms Discharge Report Data Tables, NYPD, https://www1.nyc.gov/site/nypd/stats/reports-analysis/firearms-discharge.nage

<sup>26</sup> See 2018 Annual Report, Chicago Police Department, at 78-79 (2019), http://home.chicagopolice.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/2018AnnualReport-05July19.pdf.

have declined precipitously during the time frame identified as marking a rise in police militarization. In 1971, NYPD officers shot and injured 221 people; in 1972 they shot and injured 145. In 1990 that number was down to 72, and in 2016, it was just 23. In Chicago, police shot 523 civilians between 1974 and 1978—approximately 131 per year. Chicago police reported just 43 firearm discharges in 2018.

Among the other reasons to be skeptical of the asserted link between increasing militarization and police violence are a series of BJS reports on citizen perceptions of police use of force in 2005, 2008, and 2015. The percentage of those subjected to actual force who felt the force was excessive held essentially steady over the 13-year period. In fact, the percentage of citizens characterizing the force used against them as excessive *declined* slightly from 83% in 2005, to 80.6% in 2008, to 78% in 2015.<sup>34</sup>

In 2006, the BJS compared the rate of citizen complaints about police use of force in the United States with the rate of such complaints in England & Wales.<sup>35</sup> With the vast majority of police in the United Kingdom patrolling without a firearm,<sup>36</sup> it would be difficult to argue that they suffer from the same militarization problem alleged to exist here in the U.S. Still, the BJS reported that "the overall rates of complaint per 100 officers in both countries are similar (7.5 force complaints per 100 officers in large U.S. local agencies, versus 7.2 oppressive behavior complaints per 100 officers in England and Wales)."<sup>37</sup>

B. Limiting the 1033 Program Is Unlikely to Reduce Police Use of Force

Perhaps the strongest evidence offered in support of a causal connection between police militarization and violence concerns the federal government's "1033 Program," which Rizer and

- detectives, supervisors and recruits, according to new figures made available by the Police Department") *and About NYPD*, *supra* note 17 (putting the size of today's NYPD at 36,000).
- 30 Annual Use of Force/Firearms Discharge Report Data Tables, supra note 23 (see 2016 data table, which provides annual shooting numbers going back to 1971).
- 31 Id.
- 32 William A. Geller & Kevin J. Karales, Shootings of and by Chicago Police: Uncommon Crises—Part I: Shootings by Chicago Police, 72 J. Crim. L. & Criminology 1813, 1832 (1981), available at <a href="https://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=6284&context=jclc.">https://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=6284&context=jclc.</a>
- 33 See 2018 Annual Report, supra note 26, at 82.
- 34 See Matthew R. Durose et al., Contacts between Police and the Public, 2005, BUREAU OF JUSTICE STATISTICS (Apr. 2007), <a href="https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/cpp05.pdf">https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/cpp05.pdf</a>; Christine Eith & Matthew R. Durose, Contacts between Police and the Public, 2008, BUREAU OF JUSTICE STATISTICS (Oct. 2011), <a href="https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/cpp08.pdf">https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/cpp08.pdf</a>; Elizabeth Davis et al., Contacts Between Police and the Public, 2015, BUREAU OF JUSTICE STATISTICS (Oct. 2018), <a href="https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/cpp15.pdf">https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/cpp15.pdf</a>.
  <a href="pdf">pdf</a>.
- 35 See Hickman, supra note 16.
- 36 Alexander Smith, The Vast Majority of U.K. Police Don't Carry Guns. Here's Why., NBC News (Mar. 23, 2017), https://www.nbcnews.com/news/ world/why-london-won-t-arm-all-police-despite-severe-terror-n737551.
- 37 See Hickman, supra note 16.

Mooney propose limiting. That program allows tribal, state, and local law enforcement agencies to obtain excess equipment from the U.S. Department of Defense through the Defense Logistics Agency.<sup>38</sup> Rizer and Mooney rightly point out that since the very public display of military equipment by police during the 2014 riots in Ferguson, Missouri, this program has become the object of much scrutiny. Despite that scrutiny, the best attempts to assess the connection between the program and police use of force weigh against the recommendations to limit both an agency's ability to acquire equipment through the program and the circumstances in which officers can use such equipment.

In prosecuting the case against the 1033 program, Rizer and Mooney rely heavily on a 2017 study which found "a positive and statistically significant relationship between 1033 transfers and fatalities from officer-involved shootings." However, the authors of that study base their analysis on county-level data in just four states (Connecticut, Maine, Nevada, and New Hampshire) and acknowledge that their analysis is "relatively preliminary." <sup>40</sup>

On the other hand, three other empirical assessments have found the opposite. The first, cited but not expounded on by Rizer and Mooney, is a study by researchers at the University of Tennessee.<sup>41</sup> That study uses a much larger sample of police agencies, and it finds that certain acquisitions made through the 1033 program "reduce[] citizen complaints," as well as "assaults on and deaths of police officers."42 Most relevantly, the study finds no effect on fatal police shootings. The same journal concurrently published a second study of the 1033 program's effects that used slightly different methods and also found that the program had "no effect on the number of offenders killed."43 The second study also found that the program showed a cost-effective crime reduction effect through the mechanism of deterrence. The authors make the case for a deterrent effect partly by noting that "two highly visible tools, gears and vehicles, have strong and sizable effects on all the types of crime," which, they go on to explain, "is consistent with early studies by e.g., Bell (1982), which explore how police wearing military-style uniforms influences citizens' perception of the police's authority and legitimacy, and reinforces the notion that a main causal channel could be based on perceptual deterrence."44

<sup>38</sup> Excess Federal Property, Justice Technology Information Center, <a href="https://www.justnet.org/resources/Excess-Federal-Property.html">https://www.justnet.org/resources/Excess-Federal-Property.html</a>.

<sup>39</sup> See Casey Delehanty et al., Militarization and police violence: The case of the 1033 program, Research & Politics (Apr. 2017), <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/publication/317581659">https://www.researchgate.net/publication/317581659</a> Militarization and police violence The case of the 1033 program.

<sup>40</sup> Id.

<sup>41</sup> Matthew C. Harris et al., *Peacekeeping Force: Effects of Providing Tactical Equipment to Local Law Enforcement*, Am. Econ. J.: Econ. Pol'y (2017), https://pubs.aeaweb.org/doi/pdfplus/10.1257/pol.20150525.

<sup>42.</sup> Id

<sup>43</sup> Vincenzo Bove & Evelina Gavrilova, Police Officer on the Frontline or a Soldier? The Effect of Police Militarization on Crime, Am. Econ. J.: Econ. Pol'y (2017), https://pubs.aeaweb.org/doi/pdfplus/10.1257/pol.20150478.

<sup>44</sup> Id. at 14.

The third study—a working paper authored by Olugbenga Ajilore,<sup>45</sup> a senior economist at the liberal Center for American Progress—found "little evidence of a causal link between general military surplus acquisition and documented use-of-force incidents."<sup>46</sup> "In fact," Ajilore says, "the acquisition of military vehicles leads to *fewer* use-of-force incidents."<sup>47</sup> If there is additional support for the conclusions reached by Rizer and Mooney as to the 1033 program, it can be found in Ajilore's conclusion that the program does seem to increase use of force by SWAT teams—an increase that was, in the end, too small to change the overall effect on use of force.

III. THE PRACTICAL LIMITS OF DE-ESCALATION TACTICS IN OIS CONTEXTS

According to a comprehensive field guide of best practices for law enforcement published by the Department of Justice last year, "Research has identified five attributes common to the clinical literature of de-escalation: communication, self-regulation, assessment, actions, and maintaining safety." The guide defines those attributes as follows:

- Communication encompasses specific verbal and nonverbal strategies to begin an effective dialogue with an individual and earn that individual's trust and cooperation.
- 2. Self-regulation reflects skills and techniques used by individual service providers to manage their emotional or behavioral responses to an individual encounter. This includes techniques that they can use to provide the subject time and space to cool down.
- 3. Assessment is the task of collecting as much data about the person and situation as possible to make informed decisions about subsequent actions, including understanding when using force becomes imperative.
- 4. Actions refer to the behaviors and activities a service provider can engage in to reduce the likelihood and the severity of use of force.
- 5. Maintaining safety describes the paramount need of service providers to ensure their own welfare and public safety. Specific actions can reduce the likelihood that they will be injured if the person becomes violent or coercive methods of control are required.<sup>49</sup>

While the guide seems to favor de-escalation training for law enforcement officers around the country, it acknowledges that "to date, there is still limited empirical literature examining the effects of de-escalation in law enforcement beyond C[risis] I[ntervention] T[raining]."<sup>50</sup> There is indeed a paucity of empirical research on whether de-escalation techniques can be learned, internalized, and effectively deployed by police in the field.

However, there is a relatively substantial literature on the effectiveness of de-escalation in healthcare settings—the context in which comprehensive de-escalation strategies were developed before being marketed to law enforcement agencies.<sup>51</sup> The development of that literature is not encouraging for those holding out hope that a broader commitment to employing de-escalation tactics in the field will, as Rizer and Mooney put it, "further reduce police use of force and violence."52 A comprehensive systematic literature review published in the British Journal of Psychiatry offers little cause for optimism.<sup>53</sup> Pertinently, given Rizer and Mooney's focus on police attitudes, the reviewers concluded that "No study of moderate quality or above provided any evidence of attitudinal change impacting de-escalation performance or rates of violence and aggression," and that "There was little evidence to suggest that de-escalation skills may be influenced through modification of staff attitudes."54 That review did find "evidence that de-escalation trained wards increased staff risk of exposure to being involved in an aggressive incident when compared with control and restraint trained wards,"55 and it ultimately concluded that while "It is assumed that [de-escalation] training may improve staff's ability to de-escalate violent and aggressive behavior, [t]here is currently limited evidence to suggest that this form of training has this desirable effect."56

Even less promising is the literature on the application of de-escalation techniques developed in healthcare settings to policing. A 2019 review of the literature on the effectiveness of police crisis intervention training (CIT) programs published in the *Journal of the American Academy of Psychiatry and Law* concluded that "There is little evidence in the peer-reviewed literature . . . that shows CIT's benefits on objective measures of arrests, officer

<sup>45</sup> Olugbenga Ajilore Bio, Center for American Progress, <a href="https://www.americanprogress.org/about/staff/ajilore-olugbenga/bio/">https://www.americanprogress.org/about/staff/ajilore-olugbenga/bio/</a>.

<sup>46</sup> Olugbenga Ajilore, Is there a 1033 Effect? Police Militarization and Aggressive Policing, Munich Personal RePEc Archive (Oct. 2017), <a href="https://mpra.ub.uni-muenchen.de/82543/1/MPRA">https://mpra.ub.uni-muenchen.de/82543/1/MPRA</a>.

<sup>47</sup> Id. (emphasis added).

<sup>48</sup> See U.S. Department of Justice, Law Enforcement Best Practices: Lessons Learned from the Field at 27, Office of Community Oriented Policing Services (2019), <a href="https://cops.usdoj.gov/RIC/Publications/cops-w0875-pub.pdf">https://cops.usdoj.gov/RIC/Publications/cops-w0875-pub.pdf</a> (citing Len Bowers, A Model of De-Escalation, Mental Health Practice, Vol. 17, No. 9 (Jun. 2014), <a href="https://www.deepdyve.com/lp/royal-college-of-nursing-rcn/a-model-of-de-escalation-1tglcwO9E0">https://www.deepdyve.com/lp/royal-college-of-nursing-rcn/a-model-of-de-escalation-1tglcwO9E0</a>).

<sup>50</sup> *Id*.

<sup>51</sup> *Id.* at 27 ("[M]uch of what we know about de-escalation comes from the empirical literature of clinicians. These practitioners were—just as law enforcement agencies are today—looking to reduce the instances of violent or otherwise disruptive behaviors in healthcare settings.") (circtions omitted)

<sup>52</sup> See Rizer & Mooney, supra note 2, at 124.

<sup>53</sup> See Owen Price et al., Learning and performance outcomes of mental health staff training in de-escalation techniques for the management of violence and aggression, BRITISH J. OF PSYCHIATRY 206, 447-455 (2015), https://www.cambridge.org/core/services/aop-cambridge-core/content/view/27 C0A4A25B1E733FFA8A64B310A45975/S0007125000279026a.pdf/learning and performance outcomes of mental health staff training in deescalation techniques for the management of violence and aggression.pdf.

<sup>54</sup> Id. at 452-53.

<sup>55</sup> Id. at 452.

<sup>56</sup> Id. at 454.

injury, citizen injury, or use of force."<sup>57</sup> Another comprehensive literature review—of empirical research on de-escalation training more broadly, not specifically focused on CIT—concluded that the "conclusions concerning the effectiveness of de-escalation training" identified by the reviewers—which were both mixed and not particularly weighty—were "limited by the questionable quality of almost all evaluation research designs."<sup>58</sup>

Just as there is a paucity of evidence in support of deescalation training, there is of course little evidence that an expansion of de-escalation would hurt. It is quite possible that this particular policy recommendation advanced by Rizer and Mooney could have some moderate, positive effects on at least some relevant outcomes. However, given the extremely short and chaotic time frames within which so many police shootings occur,<sup>59</sup> de-escalation may not even be a viable option for those trained in such tactics in a substantial majority of the situations likely to receive significant media attention and, as a result, impact public perceptions. Moreover, there may also exist a subset of police shootings in which even an ideal deployment of de-escalation tactics fails to avoid the need for deadly force. 60 An empirical assessment of how many police shootings might be avoided by using de-escalation techniques (assuming, for the purposes of argument, their effectiveness) could shed more light on the likely limits of the impact better and more-intense deescalation training might have on police use-of-force.

#### IV. LITIGATION AND POLICE ACCOUNTABILITY

While police violence is relatively rare and usually justified, those who violate the public's trust by abusing or exceeding their power ought to be held accountable, and systematically failing to hold police to account for such violations would understandably strain the relationship between a centuries-old institution and the society to which it has become an essential source of protection. On this, I am in full agreement with Rizer and Mooney.

But on the question of qualified immunity, the controversial doctrine's actual role in police litigation is far from clear. The legal

foundation upon which modern qualified immunity doctrine has been built is controversial, and there are strong arguments on both sides; I will leave it to others to fight it out. Instead, I'll focus on the claim that qualified immunity has "made it extremely difficult to hold law enforcement officers who use excessive force or otherwise violate people's constitutional rights accountable." While one can surely find egregious examples of judicial deference to clear police misconduct on qualified immunity grounds, the aggregate role the doctrine plays in modern police litigation is overstated.

Consider first an empirical assessment of qualified immunity by Joanna C. Schwartz, published in a 2017 issue of the *Yale Law Journal*.<sup>62</sup> Her study analyzed 1,183 cases filed against state and local law enforcement defendants under 42 U.S.C. § 1983, which creates a right of action for constitutional violations committed by state actors. Qualified immunity could be raised as a defense in 979 (82.8%) of those cases, yet just 38 (3.9%) of *those* cases resulted in dismissals or grants of summary judgement on qualified immunity grounds.<sup>63</sup>

Consider also the data out of New York City, compiled in a database launched by the Legal Aid Society last year. <sup>64</sup> The database contains data on federal lawsuits filed against New York City police in the Eastern and Southern Districts of New York between January 2015 and June 2018. <sup>65</sup> The database contains 2,387 such lawsuits. Filtering the entries by case disposition reveals just 74 cases resolved in favor of the defendants. <sup>66</sup> Even if all 74 were decided on qualified immunity grounds, that would mean that the doctrine proved to be an effective bar to plaintiffs' recovery in just 3.1% of cases. <sup>67</sup> Here again, we must temper our expectations of just how much life would change in a world with no qualified immunity.

While it has no bearing on the validity of the criticisms of the federal judiciary's development of the qualified immunity doctrine, it's worth mentioning that the Supreme Court has done quite a bit to expand police accountability through its constitutional jurisprudence. The Supreme Court's 1989 decision in *City of Canton, Ohio v. Harris* held that "under certain

67 Id

<sup>57</sup> Michael S. Rogers et al., Effectiveness of Police Crisis Intervention Training Programs, J. Am. ACAD. PSYCHIATRY LAW 47(4) online (2019), <a href="http://jaapl.org/content/jaapl/early/2019/09/24/JAAPL.003863-19.full.pdf">http://jaapl.org/content/jaapl/early/2019/09/24/JAAPL.003863-19.full.pdf</a>.

<sup>58</sup> Robin S. Engel et al., *Does de-escalation training work?: A systematic review and call for evidence in police use-of-force reform*, CRIMINOLOGY & PUB. Pol'y (2020), <a href="https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/1745-9133.12467">https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/1745-9133.12467</a>.

<sup>59</sup> See, e.g., this video of a 2018 OIS in Los Angeles, California in which police officers who, in response to a noise complaint in the early morning hours, knock on a door only to be greeted by a naked man wielding a large knife who then rushes one of the officers within seven seconds of the door opening: <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=bI4qB66UY10">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=bI4qB66UY10</a>.

<sup>60</sup> See, e.g., this video of another 2018 OIS in which officers attempt to detain a potentially armed suspect after responding to a 911 call. After more than five minutes of negotiation, the man was shot and killed: <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=I5\_tR\_OhqMc&feature=youtu.be">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=I5\_tR\_OhqMc&feature=youtu.be</a>. In a statement (available at <a href="https://www.longmontcolorado.gov/Home/Components/News/News/9498/3">https://www.longmontcolorado.gov/Home/Components/News/News/9498/3</a>) accompanying its decision not to pursue charges against the officers involved, the grand jury noted that "seven out of eight police officers who were present that night, including Master Police Officer Mike Kimbley [who shot and killed the suspect], have received advanced training in de-escalation and responding to people struggling with their mental illness."

<sup>61</sup> See Rizer & Mooney, supra note 2, at 121.

<sup>62</sup> Joanna C. Schwartz, How Qualified Immunity Fails, 127 YALE L.J. 1 (2017), <a href="https://www.yalelawjournal.org/article/how-qualified-immunity-fails">https://www.yalelawjournal.org/article/how-qualified-immunity-fails</a>.

<sup>63</sup> Id. at 2.

<sup>64</sup> Tina Moore et al., New database allows New Yorkers to view lawsuits filed against NYPD, N.Y. Post (Mar. 7, 2019), https://nypost. com/2019/03/07/new-database-allows-new-yorkers-to-view-lawsuits-filed-against-nypd/.

<sup>65</sup> See CapStat, What is this data?, https://www.capstat.nyc/about/what/.

<sup>66</sup> See CapStat, Lawsuits Against New York City Police Officers, https://www.capstat.nyc/lawsuits/?page=80&causes of action\_value=&charge\_group\_value=&penal\_charges\_value=&charge\_outcomes\_value=&stop\_location\_value=&county\_value=&plaintiff\_race\_value=&restriction\_value=&county\_fees=&coutcome=&settlement\_amount=&tags\_value=&incident\_date=&force\_details\_value=&sort=-settlement\_amount(showing 9) verdicts for the defense, 18 grants of summary judgement to the defense, 31 dismissals with prejudice, and 16 dismissals without prejudice).

circumstances," municipal liability could attach under § 1983 when a police department failed to properly train its employees.<sup>68</sup> This particular example is worth noting because Rizer and Mooney note in their wonderful case study of how departmental policies evolved alongside the expansion and professionalization of policing in Miami-Dade that "police use-of-force policy in the 1980s remained largely similar [particularly in its simplicity] to that of the 1960s," but by the mid-1990s, "the Miami-Dade Police Department manual dedicated ten pages to an in-depth articulation of the policy, rules, and standard operating procedures around use-of-force."69 Given the timing of that change in relation to the Court's decision in City of Canton, it's possible, and perhaps even probable, that the Court's decision shaped the improvement of previously inadequate policy surrounding the use of deadly force.<sup>70</sup> The Court's police training jurisprudence also led the National Institute of Justice, in May of 1990, to urge police departments to develop more robust pursuit policies, specifically citing City of Canton.<sup>71</sup>

#### V. Conclusion

The debate about the proper scope of police power and whether the hundreds of thousands of law enforcement officers serving American communities operate within that scope is important and should be ongoing. Police in the United States wield an enormous amount of power, which, as the old adage goes, comes with a great many responsibilities. Those of us operating in the public policy space can play an integral role in helping to ensure that those responsibilities are carried out, and that the ideals they embody are lived up to. Through their work, Rizer and Mooney admirably pursue those noble goals. Nevertheless, their article suffers from one key flaw in that both its diagnosis of a police violence problem, and its prescriptions to address that problem go beyond what the available data support.

Viewed in their proper context, the data on police use of force are incongruous with the characterization of police as having gone off the proverbial rails in the violence department. To the contrary, those data reveal a great deal of both professionalism and restraint. Moreover, there is essentially no empirical support for the asserted connection between police militarization (attitudinal or otherwise) and use of force. There may be some anecdotal

evidence for the rise of a more militarized police subculture since the 1970s; but that rise corresponds with a sharp *decrease* in overall police use of force. And the best empirical assessments show that the acquisition of military equipment has *not* made police more likely to abuse those with whom they interact.

Though there may not be enough police violence to support the existence of an institutional problem, there is always room for improvement through training. Police departments and professional associations should continue to identify and develop training programs that will improve both enforcement outcomes and community relations. However, there is little evidence that expanding de-escalation training can produce meaningful, if any, reductions in uses of force (which can fray police-community relations). This does not mean police departments should necessarily abandon such training initiatives; but it should temper our expectations of how big an impact such programs can have. The same goes for limiting or eliminating qualified immunity for police officers—the benefits of which seem overstated by critics in light of how rarely it functions as a bar to recovery.

All that said, Rizer and Mooney do identify a real problem in the deterioration of police-community relations and the legitimacy of police in the eyes of the public. Furthermore, they are correct to connect that problem to controversial uses of force by police. Reducing unnecessary and excessive uses of force—which we've seen throughout the U.S. for decades—is undoubtedly part of the solution. But because the level of unjustifiable police use of force has been so overstated, even meaningful progress on that front is bound to underwhelm. Perhaps one solution to *that* problem is to reorient the public debate about policing around a more realistic, properly contextualized assessment of the available data.



<sup>68 489</sup> U.S. 378 (1989).

<sup>69</sup> Rizer & Mooney, supra note 2, at 121.

<sup>70</sup> See id. at 489 (stating that "it may happen that, in light of the duties assigned to specific officers or employees the need for more or different training is so obvious, and the inadequacy so likely to result in the violation of constitutional rights, that the policymakers of the city can reasonably be said to have been deliberately indifferent to the need," explaining in footnote 10: "For example, city policymakers know to a moral certainty that their police officers will be required to arrest fleeing felons. The city has armed its officers with firearms, in part to allow them to accomplish this task. Thus, the need to train officers in the constitutional limitations on the use of deadly force, see Tennessee v. Garner, 471 U. S. 1 (1985), can be said to be 'so obvious' that failure to do so could properly be characterized as 'deliberate indifference' to constitutional rights.")(emphases added).

<sup>71</sup> See Hugh Nugent et al., Restrictive Policies for High-Speed Police Pursuits, Nat'l Inst. of Just. at iv (May 1990), <a href="https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/Digitization/122025NCJRS.pdf">https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/Digitization/122025NCJRS.pdf</a>.

### APPENDIX A

	APPE	NDIX A	
Jurisdiction	Fatal Shootings	Nonfatal Shootings	Total Shootings
Albuquerque	35	32	67
Atlanta	10	33	43
Austin	27	19	46
Baltimore	31	56	87
Baltimore County	14	21	35
Boston	10	4	14
Charlotte-Mecklenburg	15	32	47
Chicago	94	465	559
Cincinnati	15	19	34
Cleveland	15	50	65
Columbus	44	88	132
Dallas	43	78	121
Dekalb County	18	49	67
Denver	25	40	65
Detroit	NR	NR	NR
El Paso	11	10	21
Fairfax County	6	8	14
Fort Worth	21	25	46
Honolulu	9	15	24
Jacksonville	33	33	66
Kansas City	29	55	84
Las Vegas	46	70	116
Los Angeles	136	180	316
Louisville	8	19	27
Memphis	26	50	76
Miami-Dade	43	59	102
Miami	14	29	43
Milwaukee	14	35	49
Nashville	11	28	39
New Orleans	13	49	62
New York	69	203	272
Newark	19	56	75
Philadelphia	60	232	292
Phoenix	81	75	156
Portland	16	14	30
Prince George's County	17	45	62
San Antonio	41	51	92
San Diego	25	28	53
San Francisco	22	36	58
San Jose	16	27	43
Seattle	17	19	36
St. Louis	20	123	143
Tampa	7	29	36
Tucson	30	20	50
Washington, D.C.	28	43	71
TOTALS:	1,284 (*32.6% of GRAND TOTAL*)	2,652 (*67.4% of GRAND TOTAL*)	GRAND TOTAL: 3,936

SOURCE: Author's count, based on data contained in VICE News database on police shootings using data provided by 50 largest police departments (available at: <a href="https://news.vice.com/en\_us/article/a3jjpa/nonfatal-police-shootings-data">https://news.vice.com/en\_us/article/a3jjpa/nonfatal-police-shootings-data</a>).